LITTLE BRITAIN TOWNSHIP

FEBRUARY 14, 2017
The Little Britain Township Board of Supervisors held its regular monthly meeting on Tuesday, February 14th at the Municipal Building, 323 Green Lane, Quarryville, Pennsylvania. Prior notice of the meeting was given.

Chairman, Jerry Emling, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. A moment of silence was followed by the salute to the Flag.  

PRESENT:
Jerry Emling


Jim Bullitt

Agnes Reeder


Dan Proffitt

 
Peg Donahoe

Dan Risk
Richard Brenneman

Marcella Peyre-Ferry
Teresa Thomas


Clark Coates


Ernest Eric Guyll

Paul Whaley


Pat Wood


Gary Jackson

Ashley Wiles


Christine Jackson

Israel Kinsinger

John Wiles


Margaret DeCarolis 

Stuart Nelson

Perry Ray Wiles
MINUTES: Motion made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Mr. Brenneman and carried to adopt the minutes of the January 3rd meeting as printed.  
SANITATION: It was reported that Mr. Stoner had collected $750.00 in sanitation fees and $50 for well permitting during December 2016. No fees were generated in either area during January. 
ZONING: Zoning Officer, Christine Jackson reported issuing 5 zoning, 10 occupancy, 1 driveway and 2 demolition permits during the month of January along with the acceptance of 1 Zoning Hearing Application. Ms. Jackson also advised the Board on the following:

· Zoning Hearing Application of Gary and Jennifer Jackson. 

· Violation letter sent to Thomas Martin, a contractor performing work within the township advising of 3 projects he worked on that were in violation of the Stormwater Management Ordinance and that enforcement actions would be pursued should any further violations occur.

· A request received from Team Ag on behalf their client, Scott Wagner for a time extension on the completion of the Stormwater Management Plan on his turkey barn project due to delays in obtaining approval of the plan from DEP. Ms. Jackson noted that DEP is extremely behind in their processing/approval of paperwork and due to their current involvement with the pipeline projects, she does not foresee this matter correcting itself in the near future. Following a brief discussion, Mr. Proffitt motioned the extension be granted as requested. The motion was seconded by Mr. Coates and carried.
· Property purchased by Leon and Lucy Sensenig at 168 Black Road that is being placed in the Agricultural Preserve.
· Confirmation received from the Lancaster County Planning Commission that the plan of Roy and Kim Stoner for property located at the intersection of Kirks Mill and Little Britain Roads expired on December 28, 2016. Should the Stoner’s wish to pursue the plan, they would be required to begin the process over under all current Township Ordinances.

· Request received from Lancaster County Wide Communications 9-1-1 center for the Township to furnish businesses within the Township with an emergency contact information sheet provided by the County. It was noted the County would use the information from these forms to update their databases to ensure quick and accurate dispatches within our municipality. Ms Jackson advised that the township did not currently possess any record and/or database of businesses with the Township. She inquired if the Board wished to comply with this request for assistance and if so should the listing include all of the small Amish run and home occupations that have been approved within the Township. Mr. Emling suggested and the Board agreed that more information should be obtained from the County confirming the need of the information and what businesses they want to be contacted along with who would be responsible for the mailing expense should the Township comply.
· Information obtained from DEP urging all home owners to have their homes tested for Radon. She noted that radon is prevalent within the state and the second leading cause of lung cancer.

· Contempt hearing on the King violation was held on February 13th at which time the judge found Mr. King to be in contempt and awarded the Township $5,000.00 for legal expenses incurred in this matter. The judge also noted that additional fines would be assessed to Mr. King if the stipulations of his agreement with Township are not complete by February 23rd. An inspection to be conducted by Ms. Jackson, the Township Solicitor and Mr. King’s attorney is scheduled to occur at the property on February 24th. The judge also advised that due to Mr. King’s blatant disregard of the amount of mulch he was allowed to store on his property, that he is no longer able to store any mulch on his property unless it is for use in complying with an approved conservation plan of which the Township has a copy. Mr. Emling stated his belief that the judge ruled in favor of the Township in part due to the thorough, concise records of the Township due to Ms. Jackson’s efforts. He also advised the Board of the time and dedication Ms. Jackson has applied in her handling of this matter and expressed his appreciation on the matter being handled so well. 
· Request received from resident Robert Poole who owns a 1.1 acre property on Little Britain Road near the Temple junkyard to obtain a letter from the Township confirming the property is recognized as a salvage yard. Mr. Poole would like to start working with insurance companies to purchase their junk cars. Ms. Jackson has been unable to locate any paperwork stating this property was ever approved for use as a salvage yard and questioned if the Board was aware of any grandfathered uses of the property. The Board questioned what information could be obtained through tax records and was advised by Ms. Reeder that she would see what she could find on the property through records at the County. The Board also advised Ms. Jackson to contact the Township Solicitor regarding the matter prior to responding to this request. 

TAXES: Tax Collector, Agnes Reeder reporting collecting $1,358.36 in Real Estate tax in end of year payments. She also advised the Board that the 2017 tax statements would be mailed this week. 
ROADS: Roadmaster, Dan Risk advised of the activities of the road crew for January as follows:

· Worked on equipment and performed routine maintenance.
· Checked roads.
· Mowed road banks.
· Took Peterbilt to Lewis’ for brake work.
· Treated roads and plowed.
· Mix salt and rice.
· Attend Low Volume Road class.
· Replaced seals in rubber tire loader.
· Checked roads for icy conditions.
· Picked up parts in Brownstown.
· Cleaned salt off equipment. 
· Took down tree on Honeysuckle Road.
· Filled potholes on dirt roads.
· Took down trees at the Park.
· Cleaned trees from roadways following storm.
· Checked roads for storm damage.
· Repaired side gutter on Clendenin Road.
· Spread and graded stone on dirt roads.
· Loaded trucks in preparation of possible ice/snow. 

Mr. Risk also advised the Board of his concern over residents using tow motors on the roadway as a mode of transportation, especially at night with no lights and/or reflectors. He advised of the dangers and requested that information pertaining to this matter be placed in the next newsletter. Mr. Emling questioned if the State Police had been contacted and was advised they had not. Mr. Emling suggested contacting them to confirm the wording of the law and what enforcement was being applied to it. Ms. Wood questioned if the State Police would contact residents directly if they were aware of the offenders in this matter. Mr. Risk stated he would follow-up with the State Police for more information. Ms. Wood then questioned amount of damage sustained during the recent wind storm and was advised the damage was minimal.  

PAYMENT OF BILLS: Motion made by Ms. Wood, seconded by Mr. Proffitt and carried authorizing the payment of General Fund checks 10350 through 10405 in the amount of $36,683.85.   

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: Resident, Gary Jackson inquired about the King situation on Noble Road and was advised that the property is currently zoning Agricultural and the property owner is currently filing an appeal in the decision of his land use appeal. As of this time, no other materials are to be brought to the property. Resident, Jim Bullitt questioned the amount that has been spent in legal fees on this resident and the violations occurring on his property. He was advised that as of this time, legal fees total a little over $31,000.00. Resident, Ernest Eric Guyll read a resolution adopted by the Fulton Grange approximately 10 ago in support of a Post Office being established for Little Britain Township. He indicated his concern over being a resident of the Township, yet having a Chester County zip code. He stated that this situation causes troubles with car inspections, insurance matters and causes a delay in the delivery of his mail. Mr. Emling advised that the Board pursued this matter approximately 10 years ago and was clearly advised that a new Post Office would not be established for Little Britain nor would the government allow Township residents to have their mail delivered by a Post Office within Lancaster County. He noted that meetings were held with Congressman Pitts and members of the U.S. Postal Service and were advised that zip codes are the use of mail delivery only. A discussion pursued in which several members of the Board advised they are faced with the same challenges as Mr. Guyll so they understand his frustration, however they are aware that no changes are going to occur regarding this matter. Mr. Guyll was also advised that the Township will happily provide him with a letter confirming his county of residence to provide to companies as needed. Mr. Guyll expressed his disappointment over the Board being willing to let the matter remain as is without continuing to pursue it change. Tax Collector, Ms. Reeder who was the Post Master at the Nottingham Post Office for many years advised of the manner in which zip code boundaries are established and the financial difficulties currently being faced by the Postal Service. The Board concluded the discussion stating they were not interested in pursuing the matter further. 
PLANNING COMMISSION: Motion made by Ms. Wood, seconded by Mr. Coates and carried to adopt the minutes of the January 24th Township Planning Commission.  
ORDINANCE #1-17: Motion made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Ms. Wood and carried adopting Ordinance #1-17, authorizing the execution of an agreement granting the school resource officer of the Quarryville Borough Police Department jurisdiction while performing duties as a school resource officer within Little Britain. 

SPRINGHILL ROAD: Zoning Officer, Ms. Jackson advised of a meeting held with Mr. Wiles concerning road traffic using a portion of Springhill Road that was vacated by the township in September 1991. Upon investigation, it was determined that the vacated portion of the road is identified as an “impassable township road” on the maps available through PennDOT, although they were advised of the vacating of the roadway in 1991. Ms. Jackson advised she has contacted the 9-1-1 County Wide Communications Center and confirmed their system has removed that section of roadway. She was advised however that the State Police utilize a different GPS system than they do.  Mr. Wiles presented the Board with information from East Drumore Township verifying that Locust Road, the road in their township leading to the property was vacated in May 1969. He requested that Little Britain notify PennDOT and the State Police again that the section of Spring Hill Road leading to his property was vacated and requesting that it be removed from all maps and mapping systems. Following a discussion on this matter, a motion was made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Mr. Wood and carried authorizing letters be sent to PennDOT and the State Police as requested.
RECYCLING: Peg Donahoe advised the Board that due to the notifications that went out to recyclers via writing and constant contact messages that 7 new volunteers have been recruited for the recycling program. She noted that no one has expressed an interest in assuming the role of recycling coordinator. However, based on the increase in volunteers, she indicated she would be willing to remain in the role of recycling coordinator should the Board wish her to do so. The Board acknowledged her efforts in the volunteer recruitment and requested she remain the coordinator of the program. Zoning Officer, Ms. Jackson advised she has been questioned if the plastic coverings used on fields would be considered recyclable material or if they would be able to dispose of the material during the annual clean-up day. Through a brief discussion, it was determined that the material in question could have dirt attached and was therefore not a recyclable material and that due to its weight, it would not be accepted at Spring Clean-Up. Mr.  Coates advised that residents wishing to disposes of this material should rent a dumpster.
PARK BOARD: The Board was advised that upon research it was confirmed that due to the Park Board being established through an Ordinance, that it would need to be disbanded through an Ordinance as well should they desire to do so. Ms. Wood questioned the expense of advertising such an ordinance and was advised it would cost approximately $250.00. She then recommended that the Board allow the Park Board matter to remain as it is. Following a brief discussion, the Board decided to comply with Ms. Wood’s suggestion.

FIXED ASSEST INVENTORY & MANAGEMENT: The Board was advised of a request from the auditing firm of Trout, Ebersole and Groff to establish a fixed asset inventory and management policy. The policy would ensure a record of all capital assets such as land improvements, buildings, equipment and machinery, vehicles, construction work in progress, infrastructure and additions and modifications to existing assets in excess of $5,000.00. Mr. Emling stated his belief that having such an inventory could be beneficial. The Board agreed and indicated the Township should comply with this request.
PARK MAINTENANCE: The Board was advised that Stuart & Sons has expressed an interest in providing lawn services at the Park and submitted an estimate of $130.00 per service, which would include the lawn mowing, trimming and blowing of hard services. Mr. Whaley, who has been providing these services at the Park since 2013 had also prepared an estimate for services during the 2017 season at $150.00 per service, which reflected the same rate he has charged since 2015. Mr. Emling indicated his belief that if the Board wished to consider other providers for this service that bids should be solicited. Roadmaster, Mr. Risk indicated that he is pleased with the work performed by Mr. Whaley and stated that he often goes beyond mowing and trimming. Following a discussion on the matter, the Board indicated they would remain with Mr. Whaley performing these services. 
COPIER: The Board was advised of an incident with the copier that could have posed a fire hazard and cost $345.00 to be repaired between parts and a service call. Additionally, another $304.00 worth of parts would be needed within the next few months for the copier to remain functional. An estimate for a new copier was obtained at $695.00. That price reflects a $200.00 trade-in value being allocated for the current machine, the Townships ability to continue using the current machine until a replacement copier could be received and the waiver of the $345.00 repair bill for repairs already completed. Ms. Jackson advised of the difficulty in running the offices efficiently without a working copier and suggested the Board consider purchasing an additional copier to ensure the office staff will always have a functioning machine. Mr. Emling suggested the Board authorize the purchase of 2 copiers. Following a review of the budget and a brief discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Wood, seconded by Mr. Brenneman and carried authorizing the purchases of 2 copiers.
MUNICIPAL BUILDING FLOORING: The Secretary/Treasurer questioned if the Board wished to pursue replacing the carpeting in the meeting room and the offices of the Board of Supervisors and Planning/Zoning Commissions as funding was allocated for in this year’s budget. Motion was made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Mr. Coates and carried authorizing bids to be obtained for this project.
LANCASTER COUNTY DRUG TASK FORCE DONATION: Motion made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Mr. Coates and carried authorizing a donation of $1,000.00 to the Lancaster County Drug Task Force.
TONY GRUMELLI: Mr. Emling advised of the passing of Tony Grumelli from Grumelli Farm Services. He commented on how good Mr. Grumelli had been to the Township over the years and expressed his sympathy to the Grumelli Family.
INTER-MUNICIPAL INSURANCE COVERAGE: The Board was advised that the Inter-Municipal Council will no longer be able to operate under a rider on Little Britain’s insurance policy. In order to ensure protection on matters handles by the council as well as the appeal’s board for the Uniform Construction Code (UCC) they must obtain their own policy, which is estimated to cost $2,600.00 a year. Without the insurance, each municipality would be forced to establish their own UCC appeals board. Following a discussion on the matter, a motion was made by Mr. Proffitt, seconded by Ms. Wood and carried confirming that Little Britain will pay their share of the insurance premiums. 
RELEASE OF ESCROW: Following a review of comments from Township Engineer, Ed Fisher, a motion was made by Ms. Wood authorizing the release of escrow funding held on the Daniel King project located on Little Britain Road South. Mr. Brenneman seconded the motion, which carried. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: Mr. Emling called for an executive at 8:35 p.m. for the Board to discuss a legal matter. The meeting was reconvened at 8:51 p.m. 

 . 
TRAINING/SEMINARS: Upcoming training and seminars were reviewed.   

ADJOURNMENT: At 8:53 p.m., being no further business, motion was made by Ms. Wood, seconded by Mr. Proffitt and carried to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully Submitted,

Margaret D. DeCarolis

Secretary/Treasurer 
1

